Freedom of Information Act 2000/Environmental Information Regulations 2004  
re: Public toilets
Your request for information has now been considered and the Council’s response to your questions is shown below.

You asked:
I am writing to request information under the Freedom of Information Act 2000. The purpose of this request is to gather data on complaints received by your council regarding public toilets.

Specifically, I am seeking information on the following:

1. The total number of complaints received by the council about public toilets for each of the past five years (from 2020 to 2024).
2. A breakdown of these complaints by category, indicating the nature of the complaint (e.g., cleanliness, maintenance issues, safety concerns, accessibility, etc.).
3. Identification of the public toilet facilities (E.g. name and location) that have received the highest number of complaints within this period.
4. Any actions or measures taken by the council in response to these complaints.
5. How often each public toilet is cleaned.
Answer:
Over the period (2020 – 2024) the Council’s transitioned from one complaints handling system and process to another. As such, we can only provide a partial response.
For Jan-Dec 20, and Jan-Apr 22, the information requested is in the old system, which we still have access to the text based records of (i.e. the actual complaint and our response). We can do a keyword search for Public Toilets and then review each record. For 2020, 2021, and Jan-April 2022, that search returned 0 complaints received through our formal complaints process and that primarily relate to public toilets.
For Apr-22 to present day, we're now using a different system to record and process complaints. Complaints are currently categorised as Housing or Non-Housing and have a further sub-categorisation arrangement that doesn't currently drill the complaints down by 'Public Toilets'. Since Apr-22 we have received over 4300 complaint enquiries into our Corporate Complaints team and as part of our formal complaints process. To provide the information requested an officer would have to go through each one of those 4300 entries, read the complaint file, and identify whether they relate primarily to Public Toilets or not. That would be a significant amount of work and this exercise would exceed the cost limit specified in the Act.  

Section 12 of the Act makes provision for public authorities to refuse requests for information where the cost of dealing with them would exceed the appropriate limit, which for local government is set at £450. This represents the estimated cost of one person spending more than 18 hours in determining whether the department holds the information, along with locating, retrieving and extracting the information.

The Council has duly determined that to undertake such an exercise would exceed the limit specified above. This is therefore a Refusal Notice under section 17.1 of the Freedom of Information Act, because under the provisions of section 12.1 of the Act, the Council estimates that to comply with your request in its current form will exceed the appropriate limit. You may wish to refine and resubmit your request so that it reduces the cost to within the 'appropriate limit'. 
You may re-use the information under an Open Government Licence.

